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Intro Speech

I was recently interviewed on why I was interested in producing a show on this theme and what my mission was. 
Having a second major in Gender Studies and myself being a queer, anti-racist, sex-positive Feminist perhaps makes 
my interest in producing the show quite obvious I suppose, but in fact this show was somewhat proposed to me.

Postdoctoral fellow in FIU's Counseling and Psychological Services, Dr. Tyler Wasson, conceived of a queer art 
show as his capstone project. He wished that the show would invoke a general empathy around queer lives and 
experiences and also perhaps invite young queers to vicariously tackle their own personal struggles through 
viewing the work. Having little experience in the arts himself, he contacted Jacek Kolasinski, our department 
chair, who forwarded the project to Alpesh Patel, Director of Graduate Studies and a close mentor of mine, who 
then offered the job to me. I aspire to follow in his footsteps in becoming an art historian, critic and curator 
specializing in identity based art works, particularly queer art, and writing within the tradition of 
"postmodernism" and critical theory.

The work chosen for the exhibit was in line with Tyler's mission of bringing to light queer voices of FIU 
students, most of whom are relatively young. The voices are quite diverse, featuring a range of mediums from the 
most traditional to the most contemporary and including artists identifying as gay/lesbian, bisexual, genderqueer, 
transgender, and yes even cisgendered and straight. I think this is important to note for it reveals that all of 
us have had queer experiences in gender and/or orientation, which foils the idea that heteronormativity is a 
constant, natural, or otherwise legitimate normality; it reveals the constructedness of our world and identities.

The title of the show is essentially referencing HTML code and page layout jargon. The "body matter" of a 
publication is the text itself, the "substance". "< body >" in HTML designates that we are now entering the body 
matter of the website (after establishing the webpages' style and any scripts and search engine keywords and all 
of that, which all remain hidden in code). The point I am making is that no matter how objective we try to be when 
looking at the body, we can never escape the references to the body we have learned culturally.

An example I always cite is a famous case of a Feminist biologist who became increasingly tired of the rhetoric 
found in biology books describing the moment of conception at the molecular level. The sperm is classically 
described as a gallant knight of sorts storming through the uterus, targeting the egg, and ending with an alpha 
male victoriously claiming it with virile penetration. Under her close observation, which has since been largely 
repeated and confirmed, it is in fact the egg that begins to gyrate back and forth, pulling the sperm in as it 
flails around trying to escape. This finding reveals how much our ideas around gender, which are expectations 
based on the sexedness of a body, inhibit us from ever truly being able to even hold an idea of a body without 
cultural bias.

So the two words in the title are constantly referring to each other inescapably. "Matter" is what is supposed to 
be concrete, the "real body" itself, "objectively" speaking. But the title suggests that no "real" body can be 
conceived because in structuring any idea of the body there is already a referent that needs to be contended with, 
or rather existing ideas and discourses around sex, gender, and orientation which functions much like the 
invisible sourcecode of a website, hence "< body >".

As for the second question posed by the interviewer, I feel that all of these ideas, from Tyler's inspiration to 
all the ways I manifested the project, encompass the mission of the show. Not my mission, the show's mission, or 
rather the collective mission that was born from the efforts of everyone involved. I just made sure to discover 
theoretical connections within the submissions that would strengthen each artists contribution as a group and 
designed the space to develop this collective argument in a cohesive manner.

The interviewer then asked me how the show connected to current debates in the gay liberation front. To be frank, 



nothing in the show speaks to any of the mainstream debates on gay rights. It would be difficult to find relevant 
scholars in Gender and/or Queer studies that are not at a total dismay at the current neoliberal climate of gay 
politics, which would sooner assimilate into perfect, "Pleasantville"/"Stepford wife" counterparts to straight 
society in the name of tax cuts and other benefits for a very small bourgeois class of queers. Feminist and 
Critical Race scholar bell hooks explains in an interview that gay marriage and the ensuing healthcare sharing 
benefits is not relevant to the healthcare needs of a black homeless gay youth who could never afford healthcare 
to begin with. Pointing out all the inherent problems with state-sanctioned marriage in general, she continues 
with her example and insists that we need to think about the problem at its root and think about universal 
healthcare as a more apt solution, for instance.

Queer and Feminist scholars tend to be much more interested in other battles such as fighting oppression against 
trans people, sex workers, persons with HIV/AIDS, polyamorous individuals, just to name a few, and forming a new 
political platform that has intersections with other marginal groups such as people of color, the proletarian, 
undocumented immigrants, ad infinitum, because yes, people such as black trans people do exist despite their total 
eclipse from mainstream society and their needs and experiences are not the same as well-to-do, white, 
cisgendered, gay men.

I hope that the show, but especially this discussion panel, can complicate queer politics for it's viewers in the 
ways I've described but at the same time celebrate and share all the wonderful aspects of queers and their 
cultures as well.

Questions

1A) Several of the works, namely those by Lamothe, Valdivia, and Maas address a queer experience in gender 
expression and/or identity. How do these works at once embody queerness and queer notions around bodies? Dr. 
Boutaghou:

1B) One of the main concerns of the Minimalist movement was the phenomenological experience of the body in space 
in relation to an art object. Art theorist Mina Kwon explains that while this returned the physical body to an 
otherwise quote-unquote metaphysical viewer, postmodernism and the concept of site-specificity returned the 
identity to the viewer as well. How might identity politics play out on the viewers body both phenomenologically 
and discursively in viewing these works? Dr. Patel:

J.M. Valdivia



Barbara Lamothe

Susan Maas

2A) Being a show composed of all local voices in Miami, the majority of which are latino, much of the work in 
<body>matter have catholic themes, be they subtle or overt. Aside from the obvious conflict that a queer and 
catholic identity produce in a single individual, other connections between catholic and queer culture exist, such 
as the connections between martyrdom, asceticism, personal sacrifice (such as self flagellation), and queer sexual 
practices such as BDSM. How do you see these themes being woven together in the pieces Beauty Queen Stigmata by 
Orestes De La Paz and Overconsumption by Guillermo Gomez? *Dr. Blevins:

2B) What connections, if any, can be made between the use of roses in these pieces? How might this contrast to the 
use of synthetic flowers in the Pieta performance, These Tears Are Real And So Is This Chocolate, in terms of the 
opposition cited by the Aestheticism movement between Nature and Artifice? *Volunteer to Start:



Guillermo Leon Gomez

Orestes De La Paz



Orestes De La Paz

3A) The HIV/AIDS epidemic seems to be swept under the rug more and more under the neoliberal, assimilationist 
rhetoric of gay politics which prefers to maintain a quote-unquote prettier portrait of the model gay citizen. The 
sexual libertine moment of pre-AIDS era has been increasingly replaced with slut-shaming, victim blaming and a 
framing of queer sexuality and especially persons with AIDS as dirty. Clearly the effects of this collective 
cultural trauma and the responses from the state and the media that it was met with are still with us. How does 
the question of authorship and textual/historical identity come into play when regarding Felipe Melendrez' 
painting installation, the artist being a gay man who was too young to experience the epidemic first hand? Dr. 
Blevins:

3B) The piece I produced in collaboration with Jorge Sanchez, an artist who has been impacted by the epidemic 
first hand in many ways, is essentially a shrine to my uncle, also named Jorge, who died of AIDS when I was an 
infant. How do you feel anachronism functions in this cross-generational collaboration to reflect on these same 
themes? *Volunteer to Start:



Felipe Melendrez

Ian Honoré and Jorge Sanchez

4A) Cultural practices such as camp, drag, the burlesque, and other performative parodies have a long and intimate 
history in queer culture. How do these practices acquire a critical edge and differ from empty parody? Dr. Patel: 

4B) How do you, the panelists, see these aesthetic devices functioning in these works? Which artist - there are 
many - heavily rely on these devices in forming their arguments in their work present here? (Suggested artists: 
Eduardo Restrepo, Orestes de la Paz, Gardner Cole Miller, Orlando Estrada) Dr. Blevins:



Eduardo Restrepo

Orestes De La Paz



Orlando Estrada

Gardner Cole Miller


